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Patriarchy and Socialist Revolution in China. By Judith Stacey. 
Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1983. 

Claire Robertson, OSU, Dept. of History/Center for Women's Studies 

Patriarchy and Socialist Revolution in 
China is an excellent introduction to, and 
synthesis of, the literature on Chinese 
women, which by now is becoming 
considerable. Stacey is not a sinologist, 
nor does she know Chinese, but she has 
nevertheless done a creditable job of 
surveying Chinese history as it relates to 
women from the mid-nineteenth century on. 
In doing so she has also exhibited a 
highly developed historical consciousness 
not usually found in a sociologist. I 
found this book very useful, for instance, 
in giving a revisionist version of Chinese 
history for a seminar. 

More specifically, Stacey's thesis is 
that the Chinese Communist regime, unlike 
the Soviet regime, did not attack the 
peasant patriarchal family, but rather 
reinforced and modified it. The Chinese 
Communist Party was based in the 
countryside before its accession to full 
political power in 1948. The CCP forged 
an alliance with the peasants partly by 
helping to remedy the disintegrative 
impact of twentieth-century industrial-
ization. Land reform removed most power 
from peasant clan patriarchs, but lodged 
that power instead with the male heads of 
smaller households based on the nuclear 
family unit. This modification, along 
with the abolition of dowry and 
bridewealth, enabled young men to make 
their own marriages, but women often did 
not assume the same right, nor did they 
succeed in claiming divorce rights in 
large numbers. In addition, the Party 
ordained differential work hours, 
conditions, and pay for women workers. 
Women were encouraged to work outside the 
home, a definite change from the old 
regime, but only under male supervision. 
The Party succeeded in curtailing male 
rights to women as property by abolishing 
concubinage, servants, footbinding, and by 
forbidding widows to remarry, but 
patriarchal autbority was transformed and 
thereby maintained. 

Stacey shows, then, that socialism is 
compatible with patriarchy and attributes 

this to the fact that the Communist Party 
never confronted the household mode of 
production directly until the Great Leap 
Forward in the 1950s and 60s. The latter 
failed, she says, precisely because the 
patriarchal peasant family strongly 
resisted its large-scale collectivization 
efforts. Such resistance was possible 
because the Communist Party had 
strengthened it. She notes that the most 
resistance was encountered in efforts to 
eliminate family production and socialize 
domestic work. Thus, in rural areas 
daughters get less education than sons and 
are used for labor and childcare. The 
value of their labor has risen in 
agriculture, so less female infanticide is 
practiced. Women do most of the 
agricultural labor, while men monopolize 
the better-paid state jobs. And, again, 
three-generation family structures 
reinforce patriarchy. So, "the CCP did 
not seek to eliminate patriarchs as a 
class, but merely to eliminate a 
particular class of patriarchs" (p. 194). 
By defining women's status as a 
characteristic inherent in the 
superstructure that would automatically 
change with the accomplishment of 
socialism, the CCP ordained and 
strengthened the peasant patriarchal 
family structure and therefore not only 
did not liberate women, but also was not 
able to carry out complete socialization 
of labor. 

Stacey's arguments are convincing, I 
believe, and help us to see the 
relationships between the household and 
the socialist state in a new light. This 
is a book I have wanted someone to write. 
It may generate more debates than it 
resolves, but it is definitely worth 
serious attention, both as an introduction 
to the literature on Chinese women, and as 
a strong contribution to an ongoing 
general debate on the impact of socialism 
on women. I recommend it, especially for 
those of us who are not specialists in the 
field of Chinese studies. 



Witchcraft, Magic, and Religion in 17th-Century Massachusetts. By Richard Weisman. 
Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 1984. 

B.A. St.Andrews, Upstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Syracuse 

Despite the aridity of the writing 
style, Weisman's Witchcraft, Magic and 
Religion in 17th-Century Massachusetts is 
a useful book. The writer's incorporation 
of sociological, historical and theo-
logical language unites the three limbs of 
the great patriarchal tree from which so 
many women were hung. 

Quoting from trial manuscripts, the 
writings of Cotton Mather, and key 
theological studies like Keith Thomas's 
Religion and the Decline of Magic, Weisman 
builds his theories. Central to his 
thesis is the notion that the victims of 
the witch hysteria were female, poor and 
aged. Weisman sets up a demographic 
profile of the supposed witches and 
asserts that 25 of the 34 Salem suspects 
were women. Further, 19 of the 25 were 
accused, as Weisman implies, not strictly 
for malefic practices but for "attributes 
of poverty, old age, and widowhood ... " 
(p. 76). 

Cotton Mather blames the victim of 
these nullifying conditions in a most 
disconcerting (and contemporary) way: 
"When persons through discontent at their 
poverty, or at their misery, shall be 
always murmuring, and repining at the 
Providence of God, the Devils do then 
invite them to an Agreement with, and a 
Reliance on them for help. Downright 
Witchcraft is the upshot of it." 

These compatriots of the devil--a 
devil tricked up to look very much like 
Jehovah, as HD would say--had one source 
of power, since neither money nor beauty 
nor male identification remained to shield 
them from their essential, female power-
lessness: the power of service to the 
dark male godhead. Similarly, men accused 
of witchraft were chosen on grounds of 
marginality; "their dissafiliation was 
more closely linked to their position in 
the labor force than to their relationship 

to a family" (p. 77). This reinforces, of 
course, those malefic curses by the 
beneficent Father, exiling women to labor 
in childbirth and men to labor in the 
fields. 

Cotton Mather openly equated the ideas 
of the Genesis curses with the notion of 
witchcraft: he declared it "the furthest 
Effort of our Original Sin" (p. 44). The 
fundamental impulse of the human, accord-
ing to such inspired notions, is toward 
evil. We all--especially women--are 
declared to have a natural propensity 
toward the Evil One. The confounding 
notion that God could use the Devil to 
tempt the true believers indicates not 
only the Janus-faced aspects of divinity 
but also the powerlessness of anyone 
accused to make a case for having 
resisted. Not to have struggled against 
the Devil would mean not having served God. 

As Weisman phrases this moral 
conundrum, "whether Satan appeared in his 
characteristic role of tempter or, more 
directly from God, in the role of 
destroyer, God's purpose in permitting 
these worldly manifestations was in some 
manner to promote the spiritual welfare of 
humanity" (p. 26). This melding of 
forces--the good and the evil--proves 
Weisman's contention that witchcraft could 
occur as a believable event; such events 
wer·e certified, after all, by the 
religious (and, therefore, the political) 
forces of the community. 

Weisman divides his book into specific 
sections, providing graphs and numbers and 
illuminating historical evidence for each 
of those sections. "The Social Meaning of 
Witchcraft" examines Puritan beliefs, the 
concepts of white and black magic, and the 
theological and folk ideas about 
witchery. The second section, "Witchcraft 
and Community" covers the identification 
of witches and the tangled notions of 
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proof. If one were accused, little 
defense existed: "The fact that pre-
paratory vices could be extended to 
include sins of omission as well as acts 
of unwitting complicity left the category 
potentially unbounded" (p. 35). This 
attitude gives unpleasant weight to the 
old phrase "damned if you do and damned if 
you don't." 

"Witchcraft and the State," part three 
of Weisman's study, could stand as the 
finest recent argument against any harnes-
sing together of church and state in this 
or any nation. The conflicts raised in 
Arthur Miller's The Crucible are ever-
present; the people, in both cases, 
finally rose morally and as one against 
the tyranny of the state. Popular and 
theological forces aligned against these 
legally justified killings, at long last, 
but only after too many had suffered 
grievously from the rumors of neighbors 
and the ruthless policies of their 
spiritual confessors. 

The Appendixes are valuable; they are 
also upsetting. Names, dates, complaints, 
outcome and sources for data are all 
listed; the powerful response one feels in 
reviewing the list is, of course, a 
tribute to Weisman's ability to make so 
reprehensible the sanctimonious acts 
against those listed. He lists (and 
analyzes throughout the work) pre-and 
post-Salem data. This provides a strong 
genealogy of ideas, of causations, of 
consequences. The endnotes, too, are 
extensive. 

Finally, this book is profoundly 
disturbing. It does not, in any way, 
project a tone of outrage and sentiment. 
The style is ponderous, dense, dry. 
Despite Weisman's lack of felicitous 
phrasing, despite his penchant for stolid 
composition, ideas and data justify the 
value of his work. For the serious 
researcher, for the scholar in sociology 
and history and feminist revisionism, this 
difficult book may prove valuable indeed. 

Future Females: A Critical Anthology. Edited by Marlene S. Barr. 
Bowling Green, Ohio: The Bowling Green University Press, 1981. 

Toni Reed, OSU, Department of English 

During the last several years we have 
seen major writers like Doris Lessing, 
Joanna Russ and Marge Piercy enter the 
field of science fiction. These writers 
have discovered a genre that allows them 
to dream bigger dreams. Science fiction 
so easily accommodates visions of women in 
future societies that more and more 
writers are creating worlds in which women 
are powerful and self-sufficient, equal or 
superior. Some of the best novels written 
during the last twenty years or so by both 
women and men are works of science 
fiction, and critics are beginning to take 
them seriously. 

Future Females: A Critical Anthology, 
edited by Marlene S. Barr, is a collection 
of fifteen essays that explores the role 

of women in science fiction, both as 
characters and as authors. Barr includes 
essays by both men and women, essays by 
novelists Joanna Russ and Suzy McKee 
Charnass and by professors of English, 
women's studies, political science, 
medicine and communication arts. The 
anthology, then, provides us with diverse 
perspectives on the representation of 
women in contemporary science fiction; 
what holds this collection together is a 
unified commitment by the authors to take 
both women and science fiction seriously. 
The book also includes a checklist of 
science fiction novels written by women 
from the nineteenth century up to 1979. 

Recognizing the suspicious place 
science fiction holds among literary 



critics and acknowledging an all too 
pervasive indifference to "women's 
literature," Barr states in her preface 
that the mere mention of the genre ruffles 
"academic feathers." A book about women 
in science fiction, she adds, " ... is 
analogous to placing all those simply 
ruffled feathers in front of a wind 
machine." 

Future Females opens with Eric S. 
Rabkin's "Science Fiction Women Before 
Liberation." In his essay, Rabkin states 
that sci fi writers, mostly men, tradi-
tionally have either ignored women alto-
gether or they have sexually exploited 
them in their fiction, blaming their 
selflessness--of all things--for the 
abuse. Rabkin then goes on to argue that 
because of the formulaic nature of the 
genre, men as well as women are too often 
represented stereotypically. But as 
limited as certain works have been in the 
past, he adds, science fiction continues 
to be a leading impetus for cultural 
change and has helped to make the women's 
movement politically viable. Another 
essay, "'She Pluck'd, She Eat,'" by James 
D. Merritt, whose title echoes a line from 
Paradise Lost, focuses on the image of 
women as destroyers who bring suffering 
and pain into the world. 

Scott Sanders offers a startling 
explanation for the exploitation of women 
by male authors in "Woman as Nature in 
Science Fiction." To rational, objective 
scientists, who are almost always men in 
the genre, women are equivalent to nature, 
Sanders theorizes, as both are thought of 
by male novelists as mysterious, irra-
tional, instinctive, fertile and mind-
less! Science, as portrayed in science 
fiction, depends upon "the mind's es-
trangement from nature," he concludes. 
Like Rabkin and Merritt, Sanders recog-
nizes that historically women have been 
represented as Penelopes and Circes, and 
he calls for an end to the polarization 
that leads to the subjugation of women and 
of nature. 

Four of the essays in this collection 
discuss current feminist utopias as 
depicted in works such as The 
Dispossessed, by Ursula Le Guin, The 

Female Man, by Joanna Russ, Woman on the 
Edge of Time, by Marge Piercy, and The 
Wanderground, by Sally Gearhart. In 
"Coming Home: Four Feminist Utopias and 
Patriarchal Experience," Carol Pearson 
explains that feminist utopias attack 
underlying assumptions about men and women 
and correct misconceptions regarding 
innate qualities that men attribute to 
women. In her essay, "Recent Feminist 
Utopias," Joanna Russ further describes 
the feminist utopias presented in 
contemporary science fiction by adding 
that "Without exception the stories are 
ecology-minded." As several contributors 
to this anthology point out, characters in 
novels by male authors often attempt to 
conquer nature and subdue women, while 
characters in novels written by female 
authors try to live in harmony with 
nature. Lyman Tower Sargent states in "An 
Ambiguous Legacy: The Role and Position 
of Women in the English Eutopia" that most 
English utopias are written by men who 
invariably present women in inferior 
positions stressing their lack of 
importance to the social and political 
purposes of their utopian communities. 

Several of the essays in this 
anthology focus on individual authors, 
novels, or characters. Susan Kress, for 
example, in her essay "In and Out of 
Time: The Form of Marge Piercy's Novels," 
concludes that each of Piercy's novels is 
an experiment in form and that each novel 
is the result of a search for structure 
appropriate for an exploration of 
alternative social and political systems. 

Two other essays, "You, U.K. Le Guin," 
by Norman N. Holland, and "Charles 
Bronson, Samurai, and Other Feminine 
Images: A Transactive Response to The 
Left Hand of Darkness," by Marlene S. 
Barr, discuss Ursula Le Guin's novel. 
Holland's essay has an overly personal 
tone to it as he addresses the 
award-winning novelist as "Ukelele Lady," 
saying at one point, ". . . I, too, 
become an ambassador--from the kingdom of 
Me to your United Kingdom, U.K." Barr's 
analysis of The Left Hand of Darkness 
yields nothing new about the novel and 
seems more of a hodge-podge of reflections 
about the novel, about Barr's own life, 
and about her friend Norman Holland. In 
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her essay, however, the editor of Future 
Females reiterates her hope that feminist 
critics will not dismiss ideas and 
theories contributed by male critics. 

Anne Hudson Jones discusses Panshin's 
character Mia in "Alexei Panshin's Almost 
Non-Sexist Rite of Passage." In her 
essay, Jones suggests that Mia's rite of 
passage from youth to maturity as a fully 
developed human being is flawed because 
the character fails to learn quite as much 
as a man would have under identical 
circumstances. But, Jones argues, at 
least Panshin is trying to create more 
accurate portrayals of women in his 
fiction. In "A Woman Appeared," Suzy 
McKee Charnas relates the way her 
character Alldera took on a life of her 
own, a more complex and self-assertive 
role than the novelist had intended when 

-!he wrote Walk to the End of the World. 
Two essays, "A Female Captain's 
Enterprise: The Implications of Star 
Trek's 'Turnabout Intruder'," by Edward 
Whetmore, and "A Personal Response to 
Whetmore's 'A Female Captain's 
Enterprise'," by Arthur Asa Berger, 
present diverse opm1ons concerning the 
effectiveness of Dr. Janet Lester (a 

The Witches of Eastwick. By John Updike. 
New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1984. 

female captain in the last episode of the 
TV series Star Trek) as a 
representative female scientist. 

One of the more intriguing essays in 
this collection is Jeffrey Berman's 
"Where's All the Fiction in Science 
Fiction." Few science fiction novels, 
Berman observes, explore the role of art 
and the artist. Although he acknowledges 
the efforts of Kate Wilhelm, Ursula K. Le 
Guin, and Joanna Russ, he challenges 
writers to speculate about future art, 
including new forms, techniques and themes 
in the same way they speculate about 
future technology. 

If a novelist's business is lying, as 
Le Guin states in her introduction to The 
Left Hand of Darkness, then the critic~ 
job is to tell the truth about writers and 
their fiction. Most of these critics 
present penetrating, atom-smashing 
assessments of women in science fiction 
today, making this book a kind of literary 
"synchrotron," to apply Issac Asimov's 
term, for the study of this genre. Future 
Females urges us to explore a type of 
literature that only reflects society's 
biases and limitations but also has the 
power to change them. 

Deirdre Neilen, Upstate Medical Center, State University of New York, Syracuse 

John Updike, prolific reporter of 
male, middle-class mores and angst, 
attempts a different exploration in his 
latest novel, The Witches of Eastwick. 
Eastwick is a resort town in Rhode Island, 
and it is inhabited by witches. The 
witches are divorced women who discover 
their powers only after they discard (or 
are discarded by; they never seem sure 
which version is correct) their husbands. 
The novel focuses on three: Alexandra, 
38, the earth mother; Jane, the bitch; 
Sukie, 32, the sexy succorer--does this 
sound depressingly familiar yet?--but the 
club expands to include almost every woman 
we meet. 

A novel about modern day witches who 
can, among other wonders, cast spells, fly 
at night, and read minds, could be an 
interesting exploration of good and evil, 
or a provocative treatment of men and 
women, or even a humorous disquisition of 
feminist politics. Unfortunately, The 
Witches of Eastwick is none of these. 
Updike's ideas are stale, and even his 
writing, usually powerful and melodic, can 
here only sporadically remind us of his 
ability. In between these all too rare 
passages of lovely prose lie endless 
descriptions of one-dimensional char-
acters, women whose only real satisfaction 
in their new-found powers comes when they 



unleash them to punish other women whose 
husbands the witches desire. Ah, yes, 
these witches desire not knowledge, not 
power, not fame but rather men, and not 
men of knowledge, power, or fame either. 
No, the men are sad, pathetic creatures 
whose wives of course have helped to make 
them that way. 

John Updike has always been fascinated 
by the war between the sexes, but he has 
described that war from the point of view 
of the male. In Witches Updike decided to 
answer those who have criticized his 
ability to portray the female, but while 
the physical form of the protagonists may 
have changed, the message has stayed 
remarkably familiar. 

Like many divorced women, Alexandra, 
Jane, and Sukie are lonely, face idle 
gossip, and have reduced incomes. The 
"idea" of their particular power would 
seem to suggest the possibility of cre-
ative or constructive relief from such an 
oppressive situation. But the women seem 
incapable of such consciousness; they meet 
on Thursdays and raise their "cone of 
power," but they use it only to acquire 
information (or, stereotypically, gos-
sip): "who was sick, who was sinking into 
debt, who was loved, who was frantic, who 
was burning, who was asleep in a remission 
of life's bad luck?" (p. 33). Innocuous, 
yes? They take married men for lovers, 
have slept with each other's husbands, yet 
none of this seems to have any sig-
nificance. As Lexa says, "Men aren't the 
answer, isn't that what we've decided?" 
(p. 32). Having reduced all their hus-
bands to dust (Lexa's Oswald lies in a jar 
in the kitchen; Jane's Sam hangs in the 
cellar with herbs, and Sukie's Monty, 
permanized in plastic, serves as a place 
mat in her kitchen), the witches find 
solace in each other and their new 
abilities. Life, it seems, will be a 
series of extended affairs and innocent 
pranks. 

Such tranquility, however, is soon 
shattered by the arrival of the myster-
ious, wealthy stranger, Darryl Van Horne. 
Van Horne buys Eastwick's deserted mansion 
and quickly transforms it into a play-
ground for himself and the three witches. 
He meets them at one of Jane's concerts, 

and, even though Updike describes him as a 
"bearish dark man with greasy curly hair" 
who cannot speak without "an excess of 
spittle" showering his listener, a man 
whose "little pointed teeth" are "green," 
who seems in short the antithesis of 
attractive, he captivates them immedi-
ately. What's his secret? Well, aside 
from the obvious allusion to Satan (and 
the real source of their power), the novel 
begins to build on the premise that women 
enjoy being brutalized--verbally, emo-
tionally, sexually--it doesn't really 
matter. 

It is this aspect of the book that is 
most disturbing. As the women become 
regulars at Van Horne's home, they also 
become quite intimate with pain; they 
never question Van Horne's use of it; 
indeed, they seem to embrace it. Nature 
in this book is female, and to Van Horne 
she is the enemy. A scientist, he works 
in his lab trying to create "synthetic 
polymers" so that one day he can announce, 
"Move over, Mother Nature, we've got you 
beat" (pp. 45-46). Nature to the witches 
is, if not the enemy, a most exacting 
monster. For example, after Lexa calls up 
a thunderstorm so as to clear the beach 
for her dog, she watches the tiny crabs 
appear and '.' steeled herself and crunched 
one beneath the sole of her bare foot. 
Sacrifice. There must always be sac-
rifice. It was one of nature's rules" (p. 
16). 

On Halloween, appropriately enough, 
the three women christen Van Horne's new 
hot tub. Van Horne asks the witches 
questions about their bodies, assuring 
them of his love for women, his belief 
that women are the superior sex. Let us 
hasten to ad·d that said superiority is 
related to the design of the female body, 
specifically the ability to feed one's 
young from the breast. Van Horne wants to 
know what it feels like when the milk 
flows. Jane finds his questions prurient, 
Lexa interesting. Lexa also finds the 
bodies of her friends very attractive; she 
wishes to touch Sukie's breast, but the 
"curse of heterosexuality ..• held them 
apart as if if each were a rose in a 
plastic tube" (p. 165). What's a rose to 
do? In this case, the witches turn to Van 
Horne, "using the parts of his body as a 
vocabulary with which to speak to one 
another" (p. 116). And so begin their 
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forays into group sex, couplings which 
remain heterosexual and male-oriented--
male fantasies in fact. 

The extent to which the novel's pri-
mary impulse is to enact a male fantasy 
about women, about his power and super-
iority over women, is demonstrated when 
another woman, younger and a virgin, 
enters Eastwick and marries Darryl. The 
witches, who initially befriended 
Jennifer, seeing in her one of their own, 
are outraged and decide to punish her 
insolence and perfidy. They cast a spell, 
and within a few months, Jennifer is 
dead. She dies pregnant, so the witches 
have that death to answer for too. How 
they do so is the novel's conclusion and 
vintage Updike. 

Torn by guilt over Jenny's death, 
surprised by Darryl's abrupt departure, 
and bored by their own company, the 
witches fiee--into marriage. How can one 
do this? As Lexa tells Sukie, "You must 
imagine your life ... And then it happens" 
(p. 304). It is the author's imagination 

The Dark Sonnets of the Lady. 
A play by Don Nigro. 

Patricia 8. Ac/ans, OSLJ, Department of Theatre 

This is a review of the performance at 
OSU, Stadium II Theatre, April 29, 1985. 
Directed by Don Nigro. 

It was probably inevitable that 
someone would eventually be tempted to 
translate one of Freud's most fascinating 
case histories, "Dora: An Analysis of a 
Case of Hysteria," into a highly 
theatrical, quasi-romantic sparring match 
between the Patriarch of Psychoanalysis 
and his most intransigent patient, the 
anonymous Dora. Nigro effects a dramatic 
metamorphosis of Dora with undeniable 
theatricality and a definite fiair for 
stagecraft, but with little commitment to 
the complexities of Freud and virtually no 

that astounds us with its paucity. The 
women renounce homes, magic, friendship 
and turn for salvation to marriage, which 
earlier has been defined as follows: 
"Marriage is like two people locked up 
with one lesson to read, over and over, 
until the words become madness" (p. 149). 
This paradox, of course, is John Updike's 
domain. His heroes loudly protest against 
the sexual, social and artistic restraints 
imposed by marriage, and their stories 
chronicle the slow, deadly distintegration 
of the marriages, yet Bech and Maple and 
their brothers quickly contract new 
brides, new marriages, new conjugal 
responsibilities. 

The Witches of Eastwick conveys the 
old sexist orthodoxy. Women are creatures 
to be feared, not because of any super-
natural powers, but because of their 
bodies, because of their sexual dif-
ference. John Updike has never been a 
visionary, but this novel shows him a 
rather sad fellow, growing old, only his 
tired fantasies to keep him warm. Let us 
hope they do so for him at least, for they 
bring us neither light nor warmth. 

engagement with the vital feminist issues 
at the heart of the psychoanalytic 
dialogue. 

Nigro can hardly be blamed, as an 
artist, for attempting to transform 
Freudian theory into a dramatic idiom; 
historical and theoretical nicety have 
seldom made for interesting theatre, and a 
few rather tasteless jokes at the expense 
of "pop" Freudianism hardly warrant a 
wholesale condemnation of his play. But, 



in creating a theatrical metaphor around 
Freud, Nigro certainly did not intend to 
travesty Freud. Unfortunately, that is 
exactly what he has done; moreover, the 
result is unsatisfactory even as travesty 
because the Freud of Nigro's play contains 
very little truth, of either a literal or 
metaphorical variety. The essence of the 
Freudian vision is treated so 
simplistically and reductively that in 
fact very little of Freud, good or bad, 
remains. The concept of the "unconscious" 
totally disappears in Nigro's rendition of 
hysteria; the patient's repressed, 
unconscious motivations are never really 
hidden here at all, and are, as Dora would 
say, "about as subtle as the Russian 
army." Phallic imagery in the form of 
incessant cigar-smoking and a fantasized 
"long floppy sausage" become tiresome and 
adolescent very quickly. The crucial 
materials of the Dora case (particularly 
her dreams) are so mangled in Nigro's 
metamorphosis that even their figurative 
implications become trivial. Never-
theless, for the sake of fair play, we 
should permit the playwright the poetic 
(or rather comic) license to give us a 
"fantasia" on a theme of Freud as opposed 
to the genuine (or even intelligently 
transfigured) article. Where, then, does 
this Freudian "fantasia" lead us? 

Unfortunately, it leads us all too 
often into a realm of superficially 
titillating sex jokes and uncompelling 
variations on that well-worn inevitable 
Love Story (read "transference"), while 
Nigro's gallantly oversimplified, 
humanistic outbursts (usually uttered by 
the reprehensible characters who are 
driving Dora crazy) do little to offset 
the degrading picture of women which 
emerges. 

Nigro places Dora and Freud 
centerstage in a very unfocused ason, 
squaring off about whose "truth" will 
prevail, his or hers, when in point of 
fact, Nigro really doesn't give Dora a 
coherent truth to articulate. Just as 
Freud failed to help Dora find her nar-
rative, Nigro fails to find her char-
acter. Instead he resorts to some very 
problematic and negative character 
choices: Dora cries out for "castration" 
of all men on more than one occasion, thus 
reiterating the all-too-easy equation 'Jf 

strong women with man-haters (an equation 
Freud certainly didn't avow). Alongside 
her sardonic exhortations for masculine 
mutilation is a very uneasy implication 
that Dora resorts to lies and insincerity 
in the analytic process to placate her 
doctor (whom she thinks is probably "on 
drugs"). As we all know, lying and 
duplicity of this nature are signal char-
acteristics of women's "truth." While 
Dora as heroine remains strident, bel-
ligerent, and monotonously sarcastic (no 
doubt Nigro's conception of a "strong" 
woman), her "hysteria" becomes the biggest 
lie of all, an unparalleled display of 
feminine "wiles." Nigro interprets hys-
terical symptoms as willful and largely 
conscious ploys on the part of Woman to 
get what she wants, to seduce and to 
monopolize others. Nothing could be a 
greater, or more negative, distortion of 
the true nature of somatic complaints 
(which are unconsciously generated). 
Dora's physical pain is drastically 
undercut by the playwright, and her re-
fusal to see her own "ulterior motives" 
creates an ethical picture of decidedly 
limited and unattractive proportions. 
Nigro makes his heroine virtually 
unlikeable. 

Nigro also seems confused about the 
case he is making for that heroine; 
clearly he want us to believe that Dora's 
(rather invisible) "neurosis" is simply 
the result of that impossibly degrading 
Viennese patriarchy which limits the 
potential of its women even as it 
perpetuates their exchange. But Nigro 
cannot resist throwing in his own simple 
version of love through tolerance and 
acceptance, and the only people who can 
enunciate these views are the very people 
who are destroying Dora with their lies 
and betrayal. Both the Father and Frau 
Klippstein, who have cost Dora great 
mental anguish, spout a similar line of 
unqualified humanitarian drivel which 
continually undermines any genuine 
conflict or tension generated by Dora's 
pain. 

Particularly disturbing for female 
(and, it is hoped, male) spectators 
concerned with the depiction of women in 
this stage world (be it fantasy, fiction 
or fact) is the treatment of Dora's 
mother. Here Freud left the field open to 
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the playwright; alluding only briefly to 
this woman's "housewife psychosis" Freud 
has provided Nigro with any number of 
artistic options in characterization. 
Nigro chose to let the character function 
largely as a comic butt. With feather 
duster continually in hand, Dora's mother 
stares out on her world with a determined 
vacuity which is made laughable both in 
Nigro's hands and in Dora's. 

What is particularly disturbing here 
is not only the one-dimensionality of a 
character who is all too seldom provided 
any material to build a psychic reality, 
but the way in which Nigro forms Dora's 
strength through contrast with her 
"stupid" mother. Dora's intelligence is 
largely revealed through her sarcastic 
rejoinders to her mother, who is often 
simply a foil which our "heroine" uses to 
illustrate her own pointed insights. This 
method of building character makes Dora 
even more unattractive and reduces the 
rich potential of portraying psychosis to 
a standing joke. Even if we view the 
"moron" status of Mother as a necessary 
defense on her part against the ugly 
realities around her, it makes Nigro's 
saccharin appeals to "tolerance" and 
adaptation to the status quo even more 
odious and simplistic. If we pity the 
mother, it becomes difficult to stomach 
Dora's attitude to her, and even in the 
brief moments when Nigro himself asks us 
to sympathize, he cannot resist 
undercutting her with another laugh. Both 
she and Frau Klippstein suffer from 
extraordinary objectification and are 
never accorded the subject status which 
Nigro's unattractive but fully motived 
male characterizations enjoy. 

Nigro's style is wildly anachron-
istic; his writing is obviously not 
intended to evoke much fin-de-siecle 
ambience, which is an unusual choice for a 
play which tries to context Dora's pain in 
her social condition. Instead of recre-
ating 1900 Vienna, Nigro's Dora acts and 
sounds like a child of the 80's. Since we 
would expect a woman of the 80's to have 
scant patience with the patriarchal limits 
of Freud's perspective anyway, what is the 
point of this psychological and period 
disparity? The Dora-Freud dialogue is 
inevitably and distastefully romanticized 

along conventional and predictable lines; 
transference is given a fairly maudlin 
treatment and is eventually used as 
another excuse for theatrically expedient 
moments of tenderness and titillation 
between doctor and patient, a reduction of 
psychoanalysis' complexities which 
descends into its own reductio ad absurdum 
in the end, with resigned (contented?) 
females waltzing in the arms of their 
equally unhappy oppressors, a picture 
which supposedly embodies the gracious and 
mature acceptance of human conflict within 
this great dance we call life. Or, as 
Dora's father sums it up at one point, 
"Blah blah blah." A more complete image 
of co-optation would be hard to devise. 

Of all the disturbing things which 
might be said of this play, perhaps most 
disturbing is the fact that important 
theatres are actually interested in it and 
that talented actors seem to enjoy acting 
in it unquestioningly, a dangerous 
abdication of intellectual commitment 
which borders on moral culpability. The 
complete ignorance of Freud, psycho-
analysis, and the mechanisms of misogyn-
istic representation which this enthusiasm 
reveals is genuinely alarming. 

It is also rather ominous that Nigro 
has hit upon a subject at the very heart 
of an exciting feminist dialectic with 
psychoanalysis which he has somehow missed 
altogether. One wonders if Nigro has 
heard of "politique et psychoanalyse," of 
the vital and challenging dialogue with 
Freudian theory perpetuated by women like 
Catherine Clement, Helene Cixous, Luce 
lrigaray, Jane Gallop (The Daughter's 
Seduction), and Juliet Mitchell; feminists 
directly concerned with the implications 
of Dora's case, women who have dedicated 
themselves to continuing a high standard 
of debate around these very ideas of 
hysteria, feminine subjectivity, and 
psychoanalysis. Seen from the perspective 
of this seminal and challenging work, 
Nigro's play already looks and sounds 
rather quaint. 

It is regrettable that Nigro sees the 
theatrical art in intellectual isolation 
from the cutting edge of inquiry in other 
arts and literature; certainly feminists 



would welcome the theatre's transforma-
tional potential in this demanding dia-
lectic forum. Unfortunately Nigro has 
chosen instead to rest on a rendition of 
Freud which can only spread the type of 
reductive popularization which has always 
crippled the development of serious 
psychoanalytic theory in this country. 
Certainly Nigro is free to use Freud in 
any form to advance his own vision; it is 
however regrettable that that artistic 
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vision is ultimately limited to its own 
idealistic vacuum, excluding both the 
dialogue between women and theatre and the 
theatre's own potential to illuminate the 
"mythologies" of our patriarchal culture. 
The Sonnets of his "lady" are dark indeed; 
the prospects here for the productive 
engagement between Nigro's Freudian 
fantasia and feminist commitment are 
decidedly dismal. 
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